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voting.  (Allmond, Bennett, Bernd, Biagas, Harris, Henry, Maniscalco-Theberge, Mugler, 

Scassera, Sessoms, Smith, Swystun, Tata) 

 

 

RECTOR’S REPORT 
 

Rector Ripley thanked Vice President Brandon for organizing the joint meeting of the Board of 

Visitors and the Foundations.  It was a productive meeting and a good discussion followed the 

presentations about how to elevate fundraising to fit into the business model of the University. 

 

The Rector thanked Ross Mugler for participating with him in interviewing the final candidates 

for the Provost.  He reminded the Board about the two commencement ceremonies on December 

12 and the annual retreat scheduled for January 21.  He encouraged members to sign up for one 

of the Commencement ceremonies if they’re able to attend.   

 

 

PRESIDENT’S REPORT 
 

The Rector called on President Broderick for his report. President Broderick recommended to the 

Board for approval the appointment of Augustine (Austin) O. Agho as the new Provost and Vice 

President for Academic Affairs.  Dr. Agho is an accomplished and celebrated teacher who has 

excelled at two urban universities and has a proven record for guiding undergraduate and 

graduate programs.  He is currently Dean of the School of Health and Rehabilitation Sciences at 

Indiana University-Purdue University at Indianapolis.  The President thanked Rector Ripley and 

Ross Mugler for participating in interviews with final candidates.  He also thanked Vice 

President Ellen Neufeldt and the members of the search committee.   

 

Upon a motion made by Ross Mugler and seconded by Carlton Bennett, the following resolution 

was unanimously approved by all members present and voting. (Allmond, Bennett, Bernd, 

Biagas, Harris, Henry, Maniscalco-Theberge, Mugler, Scassera, Sessoms, Smith, Swystun, Tata) 

 

RESOLUTION APPOINTING PROVOST 

AND VICE PRESIDENT FOR ACADEMIC AFFAIRS 

 

 RESOLVED, that upon the recommendation of the President, the Board of Visitors 

approves the appointment of Augustine (Austin) Agho as Provost and Vice President for 

Academic Affairs, effective June 1, 2016. 

 

Salary: $310,000 for 12 months 

Rank: Provost and Vice President for Academic Affairs 

 

--------------- 

 

President Broderick described the Monarch Mornings program, which began in 2009.  He meets 

twice yearly in small groups across campus and at satellite locations to dialogue with employees 

about current priorities and challenges and to celebrate successes.  Since its inception, over 4,500 

employees have participated, and in 2012 The Chronicle of Higher Education identified Old 

Dominion as a “Great College to Work For,” with Honor Roll status, citing Monarch Mornings 

as a distinguishing feature of the University.  Among the outcomes of suggestions offered during 
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The Committee received, in closed session, details of recent audits of ARMICS Banner 

Security Controls, Office of the President and Special Events, Banner Database, revenue 

contracts, and the College of Continuing and Professional Education.  A report of past 

audit recommendations along with their current status was shared with the Committee. 

 

 

 ACADEMIC & RESEARCH ADVANCEMENT COMMITTEE 

 

The Rector called on M
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HONORARY DEGREE RECOMMENDATION 

 

RESOLVED, that upon the recommendation of the Academic and Research 

Advancement Committee, the Board of Visitors approves the awarding of an honorary degree to 

the individual noted below.  A summary of the nominee’s career is Included for information 

purposes. 

 

Marc Jacobson, community leader  

Doctor of Humane Letters (honoris causa) 

 

The Honorable Marc Jacobson 

 

The Honorable Marc Jacobson began his career after joining the United States Army Reserves 

where he received a commission to be a member of the Judge Advocate General (JAG) Corps. 

Years later, Jacobson went on to build an active law practice in Norfolk that included 

extensive and complex corporate, commercial, construction, real estate, domestic relations, 

litigation and bankruptcy matters.  He next served as a judge of the Norfolk General District 

Court for nearly five years and retired as judge of the Norfolk Circuit Court in 2004 but not 

before serving as its 
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Museum of Art.  He is also supporter and member of the Board of Visitors for the Institute of 

Humanities at the University of Michigan, a center for innovative, collaborative study in the 

humanities and arts that offers a wide array of public and scholarly events, including weekly 

talks, public lectures, conferences, art exhibits, and performances.  In summary, the Jacobsons' 

generosity to film and arts endeavors have proven vital to enhancing the cultural and artistic 

experiences in Norfolk and beyond. 

 

Jacobson's activism spread to Old Dominion University as well.  In 1997, Connie and he 

endowed the Marc and Connie Jacobson Raoul Wallenberg Humanitarian Lecture Series in 

honor of Raoul Wallenberg, a Swedish businessman and diplomat who became a legendary 

figure through his efforts to rescue Hungarian Jews during World War II.  This lecture, now a 

part of Old Dominion's President's Lecture Series, brings to campus such iconic humanitarians 

as Elie Wiesel, Mia Farrow, Patch Adams, and Kim Phuc.  ODU students are

 

tach
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FACULTY APPOINTMENTS 
 

RESOLVED, that upon the recommendation of the Academic and Research 

Advancement Committee, the Board of Visitors approves the following faculty appointments. 
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Effective 

Name and Rank Salary   Date    Term 
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 Effective 

Name and Rank Salary   Date    Term 

 

Robert Claud $80,000 10/25/15 12 mos 

Director of Online Programming for the College of Continuing Education and Professional 

Development, and Instructor 

 

Mr. Claud received a Master’s degree in Secondary Education from Old Dominion University. 

Prior to joining Old Dominion University, he served as the Corporate Director of Online 

Divisions at Centura College in Virginia Beach, VA. (new position) 

 

James Corrigan $89,760 9/10/15 12 mos 

Assistant Women’s Basketball Coach  

 

Mr. Corrigan received a Bachelor of Arts in Management Science from Duke University.   He 

has been employed with Old Dominion University for over 20 years and has served in several 

different capacities including Assistant Men’s Basketball Coach, Associate Men’s Basketball 

Coach and Interim Head Men’s Basketball Coach.  

 

Debra Duffy $60,000 10/25/15 12 mos 

Program Coordinator and Assistant Professor, Dean’s Office, College of Sciences  

 

Ms. Duffy received a Master of Science in 
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 Effective 

Name and Rank Salary   Date    Term 

 

Nakia Madry-Smith $70,000 11/10/15 12 mos 

Director, Peninsula Higher Education Center, and Instructor 

 

Ms. Madry-Smith received a Master of Business Administration from Old Dominion University. 

She previously served as Assistant Director, Cyber Career Center Supervisor and Liaison to the 

Distance Learning Sites in Career Development Services at Old Dominion University.  

 

Jasmine Omorogbe $56,000 10/25/15 12 mos 

Associate Director of Intercultural Initiatives and Instructor, Student Engagement and 

Enrollment Services 
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 Effective 

Name and Rank Salary   Date    Term 

 

Christopher Shelton $65,000 10/10/15 12 mos 

Client Coordinator, Business Gateway CEI, and Instructor 

 

Mr. Shelton received an M.B.A., Entrepreneurship from the University of Louisville.  Prior to 

joining Old Dominion University, he was the Co-founder and Chief Financial Officer for 

Entrepreneurial Experience.  (new position) 

 

Callie Lane Boyer Smith $32,000 9/10/15 12 mos 

Residence Hall Director and Instructor 

 

Ms. Smith received a Master of Education in Higher Education Administration from Auburn 

University. Prior to joining Old Dominion University, she served as a Graduate Assistant at 

Auburn University. 

 

Coulson Thomas  $60,000 9/10/15 12 mos 

Associate Director for Operations, Recreation and Wellness, and Instructor 

 

Mr. Thomas received a Master of Education in Physical Education from Texas State University 

at San Marcos. Prior to joining Old Dominion University, he served as the Senior Assistant 

Director of Campus Recreation at the University of California at Davis. 

 

Lenora Thorbjornsen $40,000 9/25/15 12 mos 

Student Success/Academic Advisor and Instructor 

 

Ms. Thorbjornsen received a Master of Science in Education in Counseling from Old Dominion 

University.  She was previously employed as a part-time Advisor and Success Coach in the 

Division of Student Engagement and Enrollment Services at Old Dominion University.  Prior to 

being employed with the University, Ms. Thorbjornsen served as an Advisor with Tidewater 

Community College. 

 

Aaron Turner $35,000 9/10/15 12 mos 

Admissions Counselor and Assistant Instructor 

 

Mr. Turner received a Bachelor of Science in Occupational and Technical Studies, Training 

Specialist from Old Dominion University. Prior to joining Old Dominion University, he owned 

his own marketing consulting firm in Chesapeake, VA. 

 

G. Mark Walsh
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 Effective 

Name and Rank Salary   Date    Term 

 

Maurice Williams $43,000 10/29/15 12 mos 

Academic Coordinator/Counselor, Upward Bound, and Instructor 

 

Mr. Williams received a Master of Arts in 



 
 13 

Jack E. Robinson       June 1, 2016 

Associate Professor Emeritus of Educational  

Foundations and Leadership 

 

Sophie K. Thompson       June 1, 2016 

Associate Professor Emerita of Medical Diagnostic  

and Translational Sciences  

 

Don Zeigler        July 1, 2016 
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Faye E. Coleman 

 

Faye E. Coleman received a B.S. in Biology from Hampton Institute (University) in 1962 and an 

M.S. in Medical Technology from St. John’s University in 1973. She joined Old Dominion as an 

Assistant Professor of Biological Sciences in 1978, achieved the rank of Associate Professor of 

Biological Sciences in 1984 and is currently Associate Professor of Medical Diagnostic and 

Translational Sciences. Coleman served as Graduate Program Director of Medical Laboratory 

Sciences from 1980-93 and has served as Program Director of the Undergraduate Program in 

Medical Technology in the College of Health Sciences since 1993. 

 

During her 38 years at Old Dominion University, Coleman was inspirational to scores of 

students who have become highly competent and successful medical laboratory professionals.  

She has served for many years as advisor for the Medical Laboratory Science Students 

Association. Throughout her career, her primary interest has been the development of 

educational strategies and techniques.  

 

Coleman’s teaching and accomplishments have been recognized by students and colleagues 

alike. She has been recognized five times as the “most inspiring faculty” by the top student in the 

College of Health Sciences. Her teaching and research have been recognized by Old Dominion 

University (University Finalist for the SCHEV Outstanding Faculty Award), the American 

Society for Medical Technologists (Ruth Heinemann Memorial Award), the Virginia Society for 

Clinical Laboratory Science (Educator of the Year), and the College of Health Sciences (Gene 

Hirschfeld Faculty Excellence Award and Research Award-Best Faculty Poster). 

 

 

Elaine Marie Justice 

 

Elaine Justice received a B.S. in Psychology from Northern Kentucky University in 1974, an 

M.A. in Psychology from Marshall University in 1975, and a Ph.D. in Developmental 

Psychology from the University of Cincinnati in 1980.   

 

Justice joined Old Dominion as an Instructor of Psychology in 1979 and achieved the ranks of 

Assistant Professor of Psychology in 1980 and Associate Professor of Psychology in 1985.  She 

served as Graduate Program Director of the Department’s Master’s degree program from 1985 to 

1994, Assistant Chair in 2004 and from 2009 to 2013, Chair of the Department of Psychology 

from 1994 to 2000, and Interim Dean of the College of Sciences from May to July of 2000. 

 

During her 37 years at Old Dominion University, Justice inspired a generation of students to 

become psychologists.  She was also a mentor to many doctoral and master’s students and 

supervised their research projects.  Throughout her career, Justice served many roles at the 

department, college, and University level, including as a member of the ODU Institutional 

Review Board and the Faculty Senate.  She was actively engaged in the preparation of graduate 

students for teaching, and received multiple grants from 2007 to 2011 to establish a Preparing 

Future Faculty program at ODU.  While at ODU, she served as chair or member for more than 

70 graduate student thesis or dissertation committees. 
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Lorraine M. Lees 

 

Lorraine M. Lees received a B.A. in History from Holy Family College in 1968, an M.A. in 

American Foreign Relations from the University of Wisconsin-Milwaukee in 1970, and a Ph.D. 

in United States Diplomatic History from The Pennsylvania State University in 1976.  

 

Lees joined Old Dominion University as an Assistant Professor of History in 1979 and achieved 

the rank of Professor of History in 2007.  She was awarded the distinction of University 

Professor in 1999.  And she won the Robert L. Stern Award for Excellence in Teaching in the 

College of Arts and Letters in 1996.   

 

During her 36 years at Old Dominion University, Lees challenged and inspired a host of students 

to become better writers, more informed citizens, and budding historians.  She was a demanding 

yet supportive professor whose course offerings included:  The Cold War in History, The 

Immigrant in American History, American Civilization in a World Setting, Techniques of 

Research, American Foreign Relations and World Order, and others of equal significance.  

Equally adept in undergraduate and M.A. courses, Lees leaves a most enduring legacy.   

 

 

George Maihafer 

 

George Maihafer received a B.S. in Physical Therapy from the State University of New York 

Health Center in 1973, an M.S.Ed. in Physical Therapy from the University of Kentucky in 1977, 

and a Ph.D. in Urban Services from Old Dominion University in 1992.   

 

Maihafer joined Old Dominion as an Assistant Professor of Physical Therapy in 1982 and 

achieved the rank of Associate Professor in 1988.  Throughout his tenure at Old Dominion 

University he served as the Director of Clinical Education, Graduate Program Director, and 

Chair of the School of Physical Therapy.  Additionally, he served as the Director of the Health 

Services Research Doctoral Program for the College of Health Sciences. 

 

During his 34 years at Old Dominion University, Maihafer inspired a generation of students to 

become successful physical therapists.  He was actively involved in many committees at the 

University level, but is known for his work as the University IRB Chair. Throughout his career, 

Maihafer was actively engaged within the State of Virginia by serving as the President of the 

Virginia chapter of the American Physical Therapy Association and the President of the Virginia 

Board of Physical Therapy.  In recognition of his accomplishments, the Federation of State 

Boards of Physical Therapy awarded him the Outstanding Service Award, the highest honor 

given to a physical therapist.   

 

 

M. Lee Manning 

 

M. Lee Manning received a B.S. and M.Ed. from Clemson University and a Ph.D. in Elementary 

Education from the University of South Carolina in 1978.  He taught language arts in grades 5, 6, 

and 7 for five years in the South Carolina public school education system. 

 

After teaching at Arkansas State University and Columbia College of South Carolina, Manning 

joined the Old Dominion University faculty as an Assistant Professor of Educational Curriculum 
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and Instruction in 1992.  He taught language arts and middle school courses.  He was promoted 

to Full Professor in 1996 and Eminent Scholar in 2001.  His teaching, research, and publications 
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for academic affairs, and president, or the process may begin with the recommendation 

of the provost and vice president for academic affairs. 

 

E. 
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D. Each non-tenured faculty member, administrator or librarian receiving the title of 

emeritus/emerita will receive appropriate recognition from the university. 

 

E. Emeritus/emerita appointments in this category carry the following lifetime privileges. 

 

1. Use of the library as a university employee. 

 

2. Receipt of all university informational bulletins that are circulated to active 

employees. 

 

3. Attendance at lectures, concerts, athletic events, banquets, etc. and use of university 

facilities, including parking lots, on the same basis as active employees. 

 

4. Use of the university’s email account. 

 

--------------- 

 

Committee members approved by unanimous vote the proposal for a new Bachelor of 

Science program in Sport Management.  The program will prepare students for entry-

level management positions within sport-oriented organizations. The following resolution 

was brought forth as a recommendation of the Academic and Research Advancement 

Committee and was unanimously approved by all members present and voting. (Allmond, 

Bennett, Bernd, Biagas, Harris, Henry, Maniscalco-Theberge, Mugler, Scassera, 

Sessoms, Smith, Swystun, Tata) 

 

APPROVAL OF A 



 
 21 

Committee members approved by unanimous vote the proposal for a new Master of 

Science program in Sport Management.  The program will provide students with the 

knowledge to enable them to be successful leaders within sport-oriented organizations. 

The following resolution was brought forth as a recommendation of the Academic and 

Research Advancement Committee and was unanimously approved by all members 

present and voting. (Allmond, Bennett, Bernd, Biagas, Harris, Henry, Maniscalco-

Theberge, Mugler, Scassera, Sessoms, Smith, Swystun, Tata) 

 

APPROVAL OF A NEW MASTER OF SCIENCE PROGRAM 

IN SPORT MANAGEMENT 

 

 RESOLVED, that, upon the recommendation of the Academic and Research 

Advancement Committee, the Board of Visitors approves the proposal for a new Master of 

Science program in Sport Management to be effective with the fall 2016 semester. 

 

Rationale:  Old Dominion University seeks approval to initiate a Master of Science in sport 

management in fall 2016.  The purpose of the program is to prepare students for the 

opportunities and challenges associated with careers in the sport industry by providing them with 

theoretical and practical knowledge that will enable them to be successful leaders within sport-

oriented organizations.  Specifically, business aspects of sport and recreation are addressed, 

including leadership, management, marketing, and finance of these areas. 

 

Courses in sport management have been offered for years under the Master of Science in 

Education degree with a major in physical education and a concentration in sport management.  

The physical education major is focused on pedagogy and therefore is not aligned with sport 

management.  The proposed program would enable the University to offer a stand-alone graduate 

program in sport management, which is the appropriate credential for those interested in the 

field. Graduates will be prepared to work in a wide variety of sport industry organizations.   

 

--------------- 

 

Committee members approved by unanimous vote the proposal for a new Master of 

Science program in Park, Recreation and Tourism Studies. The program will provide 

professional preparation for students and practitioners interested in pursuing or 

continuing a career in recreation or tourism-related fields. The following resolution was 

brought forth as a recommendation of the Academic and Research Advancement 

Committee and was unanimously approved by all members present and voting. (Allmond, 

Bennett, Bernd, Biagas, Harris, Henry, Maniscalco-Theberge, Mugler, Scassera, 

Sessoms, Smith, Swystun, Tata) 

 

APPROVAL OF A NEW MASTER OF SCIENCE PROGRAM IN PARK, 

RECREATION AND TOURISM STUDIES 

 

RESOLVED, that upon the recommendation of the Academic and Research 

Advancement Committee, the Board of Visitors approves the proposal for a new Master of 

Science program in Park, Recreation and Tourism Studies to be effective with the fall 2016 

semester. 
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Rationale:  Old Dominion University seeks approval to initiate a Master of Science in Park, 

Recreation and Tourism studies in fall 2016.  The mission of the program is to provide 

professional preparation for students and practitioners interested in pursuing or continuing a 

career in recreation or tourism-related fields.  The program combines social science and 

management concepts and theories with applied problem-solving techniques specific to parks, 

recreation and tourism. 

 

Master’s-level courses in Park, Recreation and Tourism Studies were offered from 2004-2010 as 

an emphasis within the Master of Science in Education degree in Physical Education.  The new 

degree program will be a stand-alone program at the graduate level focused on park, recreation 

and tourism management and leadership rather than on the pedagogy that is taught in a variety of 

education curricula.  The department currently offers a Bachelor of Science degree program in 

Park, Recreation and Tourism Studies. 

 

--------------- 

 

Interim Provost Chandra de Silva introduced Dale Miller, Provost’s Fellow for Faculty 

Development and Professor of Philosophy and Religious Studies, who presented 

information about the exit interview survey that was administered to faculty members 

who recently resigned full-time positions. 

 

 

 ADMINISTRATION & FINANCE COMMITTEE 
 

The Rector call on Mr. Tata for the report of the Administration & Finance Committee. 

Mr. Tata reported that Mary Deneen, Assistant Vice President for Financial/University 

Controller, briefed the Committee on the Unaudited Financial Statements for the year 

ended June 30, 2015.  Her presentation reviewed the Statements on the University’s Net 

Position; Revenues, Expenses and Changes in Net Position; and Cash Flows. 

 

September Sanderlin, Vice President for Human Resources, briefed the Committee on the 

proposed changes to the Virginia Retirement System’s Optional Retirement Program that 

would impact Old Dominion University employees.  TIAA-CREF and Fidelity are being 

replaced by ICMA-RC as the third-party administrators and recordkeepers.  This change 

by VRS will impact the choice of investment funds participants will have in their 

Optional Retirement Program. VRS anticipates that making changes to the Optional 

Retirement Program investment will provide increased flexibility for participants.  The 

Board of Visitors will be kept informed of all new developments. 

 

In his report, Chief Operating Officer Harnage briefed the Committee on University 

projects, discussed new highway signage initiatives, and provided information on the 

University’s awards and recognitions. 

 

The Committee received the Capital Outlay Projects Status Report from Dale Feltes and 
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STUDENT ENHANCEMENT AND ENGAGEMENT COMMITTEE 
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Otherwise, there is no time limit on reporting of violations, as long as the student has 

a continuing relationship with the University. However, the longer someone waits to 

report a 

http://www.odusports.com/fls/31100/pdfs/2015_�鶹��ý_Student_Athlete_Handbook.pdf?DB_OEM_ID=31100
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passive consent or encouragement; having prior knowledge that the conduct was 

likely to occur; or helping to plan, advertise, or promote the conduct); or 

 

2. The conduct is committed during the course of an activity financed by the 

organization, or financed as a result of one or more members of the student 

organization contributing personal funds in support of the activity or conduct in 

question; or 

 

3. The conduct occurred on property owned, controlled, rented, leased, or used by 

the organization or any of its members; or 

 

4. The purpose of the activity was related to initiation, admission into, 
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UNIVERSITY ADVANCEMENT COMMITTEE 
 

The Rector called on Ms. Swystun for the report of the University Advancement 

Committee.  Ms. Swystun reported that Nancy Grden, Executive Director of the Strome 


